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Village of Westville   
 

Regular Meeting 
March 17, 2021

7pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 7:00pm at St. Mary’s Gym, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. Present at Roll Call: Sandlin, Hall, Delhaye, Jenkins, Hughes, and Dunham. Atty. Barney, as well as Village Clerk Slavik and Village Treasurer Larson. 
AGENDA

The Mayor Weese entertained moves #14A and #14B up to after approval of the agenda and entertains a motion to approve the amended agenda and place on file. Motion by Hall; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.
Kelly O’Brian and Dave Tabor from Lehigh Hanson were in attendance with a grant for $4,000.00 to cover the cost of three vests for the police department. Kelly read a presentation statement. 

The only bid for the meter program is from Utility Sales and is broken into two sections. The first is materials and the second is `installation. The materials bid is $592,436.40 and the installation is $210,131.00. Weese said that after the issue with gas prices, we may not be in a very good position to move forward yet. We will take a look at it and either have a special meeting or bring it back at the April meeting. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Dianne Lutchka, 305 Illinois was upset about the gas bill. Weese explained that we belong to a commission and they buy it from a supplier and sell it to us. Last month was 88¢ a therm and was to be at $1.32 but it kicked out at $1.16. We also feel it is price gouging. We are in a situation with another organization looking at price gouging. It comes through the pipeline that is in Texas. The suggestion is that people call their congressmen and senators because it is market manipulation. Weese said our bill is over a million and it is usually $135,000.00-$145,00.00. We have another meeting about this on Friday. Missouri Gas wants to give us a loan; we do not want to borrow from them because we are trying to get out of our contract with them. Weese said the younger group in there wants money NOW. We have sent a letter through a Chicago attorney that we want out of the commission right away; it says we want out in 6 months. Again, the Village bill for one month gas is $1.2million. Weese said we will add no penalties for this last time and for the next two months. We are asking people to pay what they can; and we will work out a payment plan if they want to. We were not notified until a few days afterwards that this was even happening. Bennett said if we learn it was market manipulation and we get reimbursed, we will reimburse our customers. We have numbers on FB for people call, all the way up to the Federal level. There was not a shortage of gas according to our supplier, but extra demand.
Mike Marron appreciates people reaching out to him. He said to text, FB, or call anytime. Marron talked to the CEO of MO Gas Commission to try to get answers. He verifies what the Mayor had to say; he also feels there is probably some price gouging either from MO Gas or from the supplier. The Regulatory Commission is looking into it.  Once you cross state lines (Missouri and Texas and Oklahoma are involved) it becomes a federal issue. Marron has reached out to our congresswoman, too. He is looking into state resources for individuals or for the Village itself. He said the Village is getting hit bad, too; the Village is soaking up a lot of the expense to take care of the residents. Relief would have to come from the Federal level because the state is broke. 
Jenkins: not everybody does FB and wonders if we can send to local news. Weese will reach out to WCIA again and they may investigate, too.  $4.52 would have been the accurate number to bill this month (4 times higher than the bills ended up being). 
MINUTES

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Special Meeting minutes from Feb. 15, 2021, the Regular Meeting minutes from 02-17-2021 and the ZPCIC Meeting minutes from 02-24-2021 and place on file. Motion by Dunham; second by Hughes. No further discussion. Motion carried.  
CLAIMS
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Claims and place the report on file. Motion by Hall; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.  
CLERK REPORT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Clerk Report, turn the money over to the Treasurer and place the report on file. Motion by Delhaye; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.  
TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Treasurer Larson said on the Feb. report, some items are over; he has included a line-item transfer that we can vote on next meeting. This is one we discussed earlier and had a said we would have to adjust later. It does not change the total budget but changes the line items. We did well in revenue budgeting. Most of what is over is salaries and we did not budget that and planned to adjust the budget later. Hall asked about Village Hall maintenance; we spent thousands more than we budgeted.  Larson can give him a breakout.  Village cameras and COVID supplies came out of that, too.
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the treasurers report as presented. Motion by Dunham; second by Sandlin. No further discussion. Motion carried.
COMMUNICATIONS
April 3 Lions is having Easter Egg hunt at the park and then pancake breakfast is at St. Mary’s.
POLICE REPORT

Chairman Hall hi-lighted items on Booe’s report for February 12, 2021 through March 11, 2021. There were 17 reports and 145 calls for the reporting period.  Booe said the new vehicle will be delivered this weekend or Monday. Booe got a call from Ridge Farm today. We have 2 light bars and wondered if we could donate one to the fire department. Board consensus is to donate it.  Dunham said the YMCA is having a swim Easter Egg Hunt, too. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the report and place on file. Motion by HughesugfhHu; second by Dunham. No further discussion. Motion carried.
PUBLIC WORKS
GAS & WATER REPORT BY PUB. WORKS DIR. MICHAEL BENNETT 02-12-2021 through 03-11-2021

In the Water Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, took routine samples, changed daily totalizer chart, calculated daily usage, took chlorine residuals, swept/mopped plant, tamped all water excavation holes, had water breaks on 4” mains on E. Kelly, Virginia, and Kentucky, had a water leak on a service line, curb stop at 216 Victor (repaired and installed new shutoff) and worked on Risk Resilient Assessment Plan for water. In the Gas Department they changed meters, worked on repairs, changed daily high/low charts, checked odorizer daily, patrolled the system, took odorant readings, installed a service at 302 Vermont and had operator qualification training in Sullivan on pressure testing and regulators. In Other Business B&B Construction replaced roof 1973 water plant; we did maintenance to backhoe and ditcher (greased and checked fluids), had training with IMLF on confined space and trenching and shoring, replaced sideboards on F-700 dump truck, met with Village engineer and looked at water lines and casing for two customers on E. Kelly at the creek crossing, and will have to do something with this (froze up this winter due to line exposed in the creek), replaced main office server/backup system/hard drive and hard drive for Sarah’s computer and shut off gas and water March 11 and will shut off gas and water for nonpayment.
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STREETS/ALLEYS REPORT BY PUB. WORKS DIR. MICHAEL BENNETT 02-12-2021 through 03-11-2021

Streets & Alleys • Put rock: Landmark CU, 118 Bridgett, 121-127 Jefferson • Rock alleys: W. Main/WHS, VA/KY (& repair), Franklin/Rt 1/E. Market, OH/VA (n/s), CT/WI, Solomon, E. Main/C&EI, E. Kelly, repair between Park/Maple, Madison/Jefferson • Level/tamp road repairs: E. Kelly, IL, VA, WI, KY • Cut trees in alleys: VA/KY • Wash trucks and tractors • Fix sander on F550 • Pick up salt at Ribbe Trucking • Put plows and weight boxes on/take back off • Sharpen mower blades, tune-up/change oil in JD540 • Install finishing mower • Haul old wood/limbs to Park St. • Repair garage window • Pick up two dead animals • Took barricades and sand bags to Vermont. Sewers • Clean catch basins and drains as needed • Shovel E/W Main gutters by hand. Sidewalks • Nothing to report. Park • Remove damaged rocking horse • Set out garbage cans, move dumpster next to concession stand Buildings & Grounds • Maintain 17 Village-owned properties, which may include mowing, spraying, weed eating, cleaning limbs/leaves, emptying trash in park, sweeping/snow removal on sidewalks, snow-plowing streets/alleys, clean Village Hall • Order part for exhaust fan in council south restroom.
Jenkins said that on Jefferson Street, there is so much excess rock after the work that was done this fall. She said kids are spinning out at the stop sign. There are several houses with little kids. Weese said we can sweep it up or oil it again. We have a big broom for the tractor. Hall said he and Mike Bennett will be going around this next week to take a look at the streets. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to accept the reports and place on file. Motion by Hall; second by Dunham. No further discussion. Motion carried.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
MFT PROGRAM was already approved in the fall of 2020. No vote.
NEW BUSINESS 
Ord. #21-1488 Barney explained the changes to the golf cart ordinance. There was discussion on some of the changes and the safety issues involved that have been addressed, as well as objections. Objections were about the yellow light (that can be seen as carts cross Rt. 1 since you wouldn’t be able to see headlights or tail lights) and about the amount of the fines for second offenses and also about adding more stickers. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the Ordinance. Motion by Hall; second by Dunham. Sandlin, Delhaye, Jenkins and Hughes vote NO. The ordinance does not pass at this time.
Res. #21-01 IDOT: LABOR DAY PARADE. Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adopt the resolution. Motion by Hall; second by Jenkins. No further discussion. Motion carried.
2023 Sesquicentennial: Gary Delhaye will serve as Chairman of this celebration.
Donate decorations

Marron rejoined the meeting, as he had left to take a phone call with representatives of the IL Energy Assoc. at Springfield.  All these gas lines are interconnected. In Illinois, the gas companies drain the water out of the gas, in TX and OK they do not (because it is warm there). The cold that hit down there froze the pipeline and there was a massive shortage. This does not say there was price gouging, but that is one issue that caused the increase. Westville is not alone. There are others. Morton (this side of Peoria) generally spends $4million a year in natural gas; they got a $3.5million bill for natural gas for just 3 days’ use! The Governor’s office issued word to the IL Finance Authority to issue low-interest loans to pay off these huge natural gas bills over a longer period. It is at least some relief until we find something better. There are other things they will look into and Marron will keep us updated. 
Half our old Christmas Decorations do not work. Darren VanDuyn asked if the Village would donate them to a small Village that is looking for decorations. Board consensus is to donate them.
ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 8:24 p.m. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hughes. Motion carried.  
